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Clerk: June Gurry Governance Support 

Telephone: 01803 207013 Town Hall 
E-mail address: governance.support@torbay.gov.uk Castle Circus 
Date: Friday, 18 July 2025 Torquay 
  TQ1 3DR 
 

 
Dear Member 
 
COUNCIL - THURSDAY, 24 JULY 2025 
 
I am now able to enclose, for consideration at the Thursday, 24 July 2025 meeting of the 
Council, the following reports that were unavailable when the agenda was printed. 
 
 
Agenda No Item Page 
 
 
 7.   Acquisition of four properties to deliver Local 

Authority Housing Fund Round 3 
 

(Pages 3 - 6) 

 9.   Torbay Council Pensions Discretions 
 

(Pages 7 - 8) 

 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
June Gurry 
Clerk 
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Record of Decisions 
 

Acquisition of four properties to deliver Local Authority Housing Fund Round 3 
 

Decision Taker 
 
Cabinet on 14 July 2025. 
 
Decision 
 
1. that the acquisition of four residential properties in Torbay, supported by £551,500 of Local 

Authority Housing Fund Round 3 (LAHF3) grant awarded by the Ministry of Housing, 
Communities and Local Government (MHCLG) be approved; 

 
2. that the specific acquisition of the first three identified units, being three 3-bedroom houses 

as outlined in Exempt Appendix 1 (subject to the satisfactory conclusion of all necessary 
due diligence).  Such properties to be used as either Temporary Accommodation, or for 
families that would otherwise be living in Temporary Accommodation that have a local 
connection to Torbay and require this type of assistance, be approved;   

 
3. that authority be delegated to the Director of Finance, in consultation with the Cabinet 

Member for Housing and Finance, to identify a suitable 4-bedroom home, and to approve 
the purchase of such a property (subject to the satisfactory conclusion of all necessary due 
diligence) to support the Afghan Resettlement Programme (ARP), as outlined in Exempt 
Appendix 1 (and as a condition of the LAHF3 grant); 

 
4. that authority be delegated to the Head of Strategic Housing and Delivery, in consultation 

with the Cabinet Member for Housing and Finance to agree and finalise the terms to 
acquire all of the homes and procure all necessary support services to facilitate the 
acquisitions, including any necessary legal and financial arrangements; and 

 
5. that Council be recommended that: 

 
The Capital Programme be uplifted by a maximum of £1,301,500 to acquire the four 
properties, part-funded by a grant of £551,500 from the Ministry of Housing, Communities 
and Local Government.  The remaining balance of £750,000 to be funded by a combination 
of: prudential borrowing; revenue savings from existing Temporary Accommodation 
budgets; or any other relevant internal subsidy or receipts that may be appropriate.  With 
delegated authority to the Director of Finance, in consultation with the Cabinet Member for 
Housing and Finance to agree the precise balance of funding sources to be deployed. 

 
Reason for the Decision 
 
The acquisition of additional homes would directly contribute to achieving the Council’s goal of 
increasing emergency housing placements within the Bay, reducing reliance on costly and less 
suitable out-of-area or hotel accommodation.  It would also help reduce the occurrence of 
families with children being forced to live in unsuitable bed and breakfast style accommodation, 
which was not suitable for long-term occupation.  The first three homes proposed for purchase 
were modern, well-insulated and efficient – providing a stepping stone for vulnerable families 
on a pathway towards settled housing. 
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Implementation 
 
The decision in respect of 1. to 4. will come into force and may be implemented on 28 July 
2025 unless the call-in procedure is triggered (as set out in the Standing Orders in relation to 
Overview and Scrutiny). The decision in respect of 5. will be considered at the Council meeting 
on 24 July 2025. 
 
Information 
 
The Council has secured grant funding from the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local 
Government (MHCLG) Local Authority Housing Fund Three (LAHF3) for the acquisition of four 
residential properties.  
 
Of these, three homes must be used to support families that require (or would otherwise 
require) temporary accommodation, that have a local connection to Torbay. 
 
A condition of the grant was that the Council must also purchase a single-family home for a 
household accepted on to the government’s Afghan Resettlement Programme.  In order to 
provide support for families that assisted the UK’s Armed Forces in Afghanistan prior to military 
withdrawal in 2021. 
 
The proposed acquisitions would directly support the Council’s strategic aims to increase the 
supply of social housing in Torbay.  Torbay continued to experience acute pressures on its 
housing system, including: 
 

 a notable increase in homelessness presentations; 

 consistently high numbers of households in temporary accommodation; 

 a growing need for more social housing in Torbay by local families, through Devon Home 
Choice; 

 ongoing need to support Afghan families under the government’s resettlement 
programme, with Torbay having committed to helping a family in need of secure and 
stable accommodation. 

 
At the meeting Councillor Tyerman proposed and Councillor Billings seconded a motion that 
was agreed unanimously by the Cabinet, as set out above. 
 
Alternative Options considered and rejected at the time of the decision 
 
In developing the proposal, the Council had considered two principal options: 
 
Option 1 - proceed with the purchase of four homes, including the first three identified in 
Exempt Appendix 1, prioritising new build homes where possible. In the longer term, these 
homes would be retained as part of the social housing stock and let through Devon Home 
Choice to eligible local households.  It would also meet LAHF3 grant conditions and secure 
£551,500 of external investment that would otherwise be lost.  This option would also provide 
immediate and long-term benefits, with permanent use as social rented homes once temporary 
accommodation need subsided.   
 
Option 2 - not to proceed with the purchase.  This option would involve returning the LAHF3 
grant and continuing to manage housing need through existing arrangements, including 
temporary accommodation placements in hotels and bed and breakfast.  Whilst this option 
would avoid capital outlay and associated financial risk.  It would not support additional 
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households, and no revenue savings would be derived.  As such, the Council would continue to 
rely upon high-cost, often inappropriate nightly lets, leading to worsening budget pressures.  It 
would also be reputationally damaging for the authority and mean Torbay misses an 
opportunity to increase its temporary accommodation provision and social housing stock, 
through a significant subsidy allocation.   
 
On the balance of considerations, the preferred option was Option 1. 
 
Is this a Key Decision? 
 
No 
 
Does the call-in procedure apply? 
 
Yes 
 
Declarations of interest (including details of any relevant dispensations issued by the 
Standards Committee) 
 
None 
 
Published 
 
18 July 2025 
 

 
 
Signed: _________________________________________ Date:  _______________ 
 Leader of Torbay Council on behalf of the Cabinet 
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Record of Decisions 
 

Torbay Council Pensions Discretions 
 

Decision Taker 
 
Cabinet on 14 July 2025. 
 
Decision 
 
That Cabinet recommends to Council: 
 
That the amended Employers Pensions Discretions as set out in Appendix 1, to the submitted 
report, which now include the Shared Cost Additional Voluntary Contribution Scheme be 
approved. 
 
Reason for the Decision 
 
To encourage employees to save more for their pension and thereby the Council would pay 
less National Insurance and the employee would pay less in Tax and National Insurance 
contributions. 
 
Implementation 
 
The Cabinet’s recommendations will be considered at the Council meeting on 24 July 2025. 
 
Information 
 
Under the current Local Government Pension Scheme Regulations, Torbay Council can 
exercise a range of pension discretionary policies which apply to its employees who are 
members of the scheme.  The current discretions were agreed at Council in February 2025. 
 
There was a requirement to amend the current discretions to introduce a Shared Cost 
Additional Voluntary Contribution arrangement (SCAVC).  An employer can choose to 
contribute towards a member’s Additional Voluntary Contribution (AVC) via a shared cost 
arrangement (SCAVC) where an employee had elected to pay AVC’s by salary sacrifice.  The 
amount of these employer shared cost AVC’s would not exceed the amount of salary sacrificed 
by the employee. 
 
At the meeting Councillor Tyerman proposed and Councillor Jackie Thomas seconded a motion 
that was agreed unanimously by the Cabinet, as set out above. 
 
Alternative Options considered and rejected at the time of the decision 
 
There are no other options under consideration. 
 
Is this a Key Decision? 
 
No 
 
Does the call-in procedure apply? 
 
No 
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Declarations of interest (including details of any relevant dispensations issued by the 
Standards Committee) 
 
None 
 
Published 
 
18 July 2025 
 

 
 
Signed: _________________________________________ Date:  _______________ 
 Leader of Torbay Council on behalf of the Cabinet 
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